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88/89-70

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE FACULTY SENATE OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ARIZONA
Monday, February 13, 1989 Room 146, College of Law

The Faculty Senate convened in regular session at 3:00 p.m. on Monday, February
13, 1989, in Room 146 of the College of Law. Forty members were present.
Presiding Officer of the Senate Thomas R. Rehm presided.

SENATE MEMBERS PRESENT: Aleamoni, Aquilano, Atwater, Barrett, Beigel, Blank,
Bootman, Brainerd, Butler, Cole, Cosgrove, Epstein,
Ewbank, Fagan, Fahey, Flning, Gall, Ganapol, Garcia,
Goetinck, Hartse, Hetrick, Kof f 1er, Kolodny, Krutzsch,
Larson, Mautner, O'Brien, Papetti, Peterson, Rehrn,
Ridge, Roemer, Rollins, Sanders, Stender, Warner,
Williams, Witte, and Worley. Dr. Robert Sankey served
as Parliamentarian.

SENATE MEMBERS ABSENT: Andreas, Bernhard, Blake, Boynton, Braden, Chiasson,
Chase, Chen, Conway, Cusanovich, Dalen, Dean,
Doxtater, Drake, Fenstermacher, Hegland, Hershberger,
Jones, Klink, Laird, McCullough, Paplanus, Parsons,
Patterson, Ruiz, Sander, Sigelmari, Silverman, Smerdon,
Smith, Stedman, Steelink, Swaim, Tomizuka, Tuchi,
Vuturo, Woodard, and Wright.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 0F JANUARY 23, 1989: Dr. ReIi reported that two minor
changes to the Minutes of January 23 had been reported; hearing no further
requests for change, he declared them approved as amended.

REPORT FROM THE PRESIDENT OF THE UNIVERSITY: President Kof f 1er said the
Arizona Board of Regents met in Tucson last weekend, and voted to name the
Recital Hall and Band Room in the new Fine Arts complex, which will be one of
the university's next building programs, in honor of Senator and Mrs. Douglas
Holsclaw, two steadfast supporters of the University for many years. The Board
also gave pre-bid approval to a $15.5 million Student Recreation Center, to be
financed largely from gifts and to be built south of Sixth Street. In addi-
tion, the Board approved policies for the use of the additional tuition and
registration fees that will be retained next year, allocating the funds to
need-based grants and giving priority to Arizona residents, to under-
represented groups, and to students with special needs. This scholarship fund
is urgently needed, he said.

"About 18 months ago, the Board of Regents employed the Arthur Young Company to
study the classified staff job descriptions in use at all three Arizona univer-
sities, and to compare our classified staff salary levels with the salaries
paid by other state agencies and private employers in Arizona. There were two
issues involved: the categories of job descriptions which are important
especially to the people holding them; and the question of salaries in equiva-
lent positions inside and outside of state goverrinent. Some of the recent
press reports have discussed this study and have given rise to some confusion.
Given the importance of the classified staff to the work of the University, I
would like to clarify the situation.

"The first part of Arthur Young's work was completed last surrnier. The report
emphasized the number and complexities of the more than 900 job descriptions in
use at the three universities, suggested that we could benefit from reducing
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the number to about 600; 900 is very cumbersome for the situation, and we
simply concur with that reduction; and they proposed new job descriptions. It
was also stressed that we pay classified staff in many positions, though not
all positions, less than is paid by other state agencies and private aiployers
in Arizona. We have really fallen behind considerably in the market, vis-a-vis
other state agencies. Originally we had hoped to use the report to make sub-i
stantial progress this year by having the Board of Regents suthiit a separate
budget proposal to the legislature sometime this winter. As the state's finan-
cial situatìon has become clearer, however, it has become less and less likely
that we could obtain the necessary funding in next year's budget. The price
tag for the three universities is certain to be substantial. I can't name
exact figures because this will be brought to the Board at the March meeting,
but there are substantial differences which must be considered, and this is
nothing that can be solved in any one year.

"It would be counterproductive to raise the expectations of our classified
staff by implementing widespread job reclassification in the absence of the
funding that will be required to complete the process. So while the personnel
departments at all three universities have been studying and are likely to
continue studying the impact and problems inherent in implementing the proposed
changes, I have to say that there is a low probability of any substantial
action this year. Of course, if possibilities should develop in the course of
the legislative session, we shall pursue them vigorously.

"I want to make it clear, however, that the three university presidents are
agreed on the importance of the Arthur Young report and the need for change.
For my own part, I give it a high priority and I shall ensure that, through our
contacts with the Arizona Fiscal 2000 Commission, which is a commission
appointed by the Governor to restudy our tax structure, and the Legislature, we
shall lay the groundwork for practical results beginning next year.

"I want to talk about faculty salaries next. When I spoke to the General
Faculty last September, I said that the need to increase faculty salaries was
my highest priority. I noted that comparisons with our peer group, the other
members of the Association of American Universities, suggested that we may be
losing our competitive edge, particularly in certain fields. I am pleased to
report that the Regents have decided to hire a consultant to advise us
regarding faculty salaries. We reccrrended at the last meeting that this be
done, partly because we felt that our own figures may be regarded as self-
serving, and we want an independent agent to track these figures. The
consultant's report is to be finished in time to influence the budget proposals
that will go to the Legislature next fall. I regard this as a desirable step
because the work of an independent authority can add credibility to our case.

"It remains to be seen how the Board of Regents will choose to proceed in this

matter. They could seek increases for all faculty members or, instead, focus
on selected fields where our salaries clearly are lagging. I would not be
surprised if they elect to focus on selected special areas. The Board could
conceivably seek a separation from the state personnel system, although my
guess is that this is unlikely. There is widespread opinion in the Legislature
that University personnel already enjoy significant privileges in terms of
retirement options and family fee waivers.

"Clearly, much remains to be decided between now and next fall, but I regard
the decision to hire a consultant as a positive step forward. In the case of
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faculty salaries, as with classified staff salaries, we shall use our opportu-
nities with the Arizona Fiscal 2000 Cotmission and the Legislature to prepare
the ground for our salary increase proposals, which I am very confident we
shall make next year. I do want the faculty to understand this is a very
important issue for us, and we want to be going in there with persuasive data
and win.

"The budget recomendations for next fiscal year were placed on your desks
today. I want to draw your attention to some important items. Since the
Senate last met, the Joint Legislative Budget Coumittee (JL32) has issued its
recommendations. For the sake of convenience, each sheet shows the
University's budget request in the first column, the Governor's reconunendation
labeled Executive Budget Office in the second column, and the JLBC
recannendation is the fourth column. The top two pages deal with the Main
Campus and the last two deal with the College of Medicine. Let me draw your
attention to the fact that the two sets of recarrnendations are not directly
ccznparable. The Governor included $4.3 million in line 6 to cover a salary
increase of 2.75 percent. The JLBC did not refer to salary increases. In the
last few years, it has been the Legislature's position to add salary increases
for all state employees close to the end of the session. There's something
else that doesn't show up here: for those of you who are in the state
retirement system, by reducing the faculty member's contribution, in essence
the Governor is increasing your salary by 3.75 de facto, but that holds true at
this time only for those who are in the state system, not for those who are in
other private systems. This is going to be heavily scrutinized, because we
couldn't live with a reccxrmendation that takes care of some faculty and not
others.

Starting with the Main Campus, President Koffler said we requested almost $270
million for next year in expenditure authority, which includes the General Fund
appropriations and additional income which we are allowed to keep, such as
tuition income and certain Federal Goverrtnent funds for the Experiment Station;
this represented an increase of 14.9 percent. The Governor recoiniended $248
million, he said, an increase of 5.7 percent, and the JLBC suggested $244
million, an increase of 4.0 percent.

"Another significant difference between those two recannendations has to do
with Decision Packages. As you will see on line 49, the Governor reconmended
only $2.8 million in "Program Changes," involving only our first four propo-
sals; and the JLBC reconinended almost $6.8 million, covering seven and one-half
proposals. In terms of Decision Packages the JLBC recotmiendations were much
more favorable. Line 22 indicates another major difference between the two
sets of reconinendations. There is a difference of $1 million in the allowance
for extra faculty and staff in response to enrollment increases, and both
reconmendations are below the University's estimate of what our increased
enrollments justify, although the Governor's reconmendation canes very close.

"In the case of the College of Medicine, we requested $47.5 million, an
increase of 14.2 percent. The Governor's reconmendation is for $42.9 million,
an increase of 3.1 percent, and the JLBC has proposed $42.2 million, an
increase of 1.5 percent. Line 29, on the third page, shows that the Governor
did not recc»nnend any additional funds for Decision Packages, and the JLBC
proposed funds only for the first package. This is an area we clearly have to
work on. What happened last year may be happening this year: funding for
program changes is largely based on additional revenue coming in. To the
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extent that the College of Medicine enrollments are essentially stagnant due to
the fixed number of students that are allowed to enter, there will never be any
increase in numbers, and therefore will never justify Decision Packages. We're
going to work really hard this year to change that decision.

"We need to remaber that there is a long way to go before the budget pro-
cedures are cczrtpleted. As the two sets of reconuendations stand, they would
not allow us to improve the University's operations along the lines that we
propose or to the extent that we hope. You may be assured that we will do our
best to show that we have a strong case for a larger budget."

REPORT FROM THE ACTING PROVOST OF THE UNIVERSITY: No report.

REPORT FROM THE CHAIRMAN OF THE FACULTY: Dr. Rehm, responding to a question
that arose at the January meeting, said the requirnent to show vehicle regis-
tration to Parking & Transportation is state mandated and related to issions
control, and the only way Parking & Transportation can comply is to request a
copy of current registration for vehicles registered in Pine and Maricopa coun-
ties. He reported that open parking forums for the coming year have been
scheduled, and announcements would be available soon.

Dr. Rehm reported Arizona Faculty Council mbers attended the Board of Regents
meeting last weekend; faculty representation on Board cozituittees was discussed
by the Prograns Conmittee, as well by AFC. Modifications are still being made
to this matter and will be discussed again at a future Regents ireetìng.

Dr. Rehrn reported that, of the 20 Senators At-Large to be elected this spring,
more than half of the incumbents are not running for reelection, but it wasn't
discovered until the deadline for submission of nominating petitions had
passed. Fourteen narres will appear on the ballot, and five individuals thus
far have agreed to run as write-in candidates; he urged support for those
write-in candidates. Dr. Rehm said that, for the future, he will begin a
process of inquiring in Decnber which Senators are not planning to run for
reelection so that candidates can be located in advance, to eliminate the
necessity of so many write-in candidates.

The Drug Testing Comnittee has completed its survey, he reported; the results,
hopefully, will be reported at the next meeting. In addition, Dr. Rehm
confirmed that an up-to-date, compterized mailing list of the General Faculty
has been provided to Printing & Reproductions; election ballots will be mailed
only to members of the General Faculty.

REPORT FROM THE SECRETARY OF THE FACULTY: No report.

REPORT FROM THE PRESIDENT OF THE ASSOCIATF1) S'IUDENTS: Senator Stender said he
had two its to report: (1) ASA sent a letter to the Legislature and the
Board of Regents regarding a JLBC recommendation that a $5 entry fee be
assessed students for the use of the Student Health Center. He said students
are opposed to this move, and the letter to the Board asked that its negative
response be strengthened. (2) This week ASA is going to the Legislature to a
joint corTuittee on university budget appropriations; itns which will be high-
lighted are support for the full funding of the 22:1 formula and the Decision
Packages listed in the budget copy distributed by the President today,
especially the Direct Delivery of Student Services and the Instructional
Microcomputer Laboratories, Phase I. The third it ASA will be supporting is
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the Arizona Financial Aid Trust bill.

QUESTION AND ANSWER PERIOD: S. Phipps, sitting in for Senator Laird, asked
President Koffler if the consultant to be hired by the Regents regarding
faculty salaries will also investigate the salaries of Academic Professionals.
President Kof f 1er said that is a reasonable question, and he will raise it at
the next Council of Presidents fleeting.

REPORT FROM THE ACADEMIC PERSONNEL POLICY COMMITTEE: Senator Ewbank said that
the comnittee plans to have its recorrinendations regarding Conditions of Faculty
Service available at the March meeting. He reported that the corrinittee is
about to undertake a review of the proposed general po]. icy statement for promo-
tion and tenure. He said the corrirtittee will welcome any conrents.

REPORT FROM THE BUDGET POLICY COMMITTEE: Senator Bootman said that since the
last Senate meeting, the coninittee had met with Acting Provost Cole regarding
strategies for the uneven quality of planning at the academic departhent and
college levels, as well as the tie between planning and program change requests
for the future. Senator Bootman reported that Vice President Beigel provided
the conriittee with copies of the Mission and Scope Statements for NAU and ASU,
as well as the current draft of the tiofA statemeflt, which although a prelimina-
ry draft has been forwarded to the Regents is still in draft form.

REPORT FROM THE INSTRUCTION & CURRICULUM POLICY COMMITTEE: Senator Peterson
said the coiunittee will meet next week to review the Recorrnendat ions of the
Deans' Council Regarding University Teaching.

REPORT FROM THE RESEAH POLICY COMMITTEE: No report.

REPORT FROM THE STUDENT AFFAIRS POLICY COMMITTEE: No report.

FACULTY PARTICIPATION IN CENTURY II CAMPAIGN: Dr. Rehm introduced and welcomed
Dr. Bartley P. Cardon, who addressed the Senate on the goals of the campus
portion of the Century II Campaign: while dollars are important, the primary
aim is participation. Solicitation will be by direct mail or by peers in the
administrative unit. Donations can be designated for the activity or project
of choice, and a list of available choices will be made available to everyone,
and contains three categories: (1) Century II Projects already developed; (2)

Group of university-wide projects: University Library Acquisition Fund, a
Staff Endonent Fund for individuals with childcare or other needs, this fund
to be administered by the staff, and a Faculty Endowment Fund, administered by
the faculty; and (3) Special projects, written by colleges or other administra-
tive units.

A kick-off breakfast will be held April 14, letters will be sent to all members
of the University comunity. This phase of the drive will terminate July 31,
although the drive itself will last three years. Over $650,000 has been dona-
ted so far. Dr. Cardon said he would like from the Senate: (1) support--
participation is the key; (2) general suggestions about the over-all plan that
any Senators may have; and (3) specific reconinendations regarding appropriate
projects to support under the Faculty Endonent Fund.

Senator Kolodny said the Faculty of Humanities polled its faculty and staff;
first choice of the majority is an on-site, subsidized child-care facility,
under the category of a university-wide project, benefiting both faculty and
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staff. Dr. Cardon said that the Staff Advisory Council's deliberations indi-
cated they favored enrollment of children in public child-care facilities,
rather than construction of a facility on campus, and state laws indicate the
University shall not compete with the private sector. Senator Kolodny ques-
tioned the variance in opinion between the staff in her unit and the recomen-
dation put forth by the Staff Advisory Council. She believed that for the
quality of work they perform, classified staff are grossly underpaid, many are
single parents, and an on-site subsidized child-care facility would be very
helpful. In addition, every female faculty member she has tried to recruit has
asked, as well as half of the males, if the University offers child care. She
believed this is clearly an issue that makes the University more or less
competitive; states like Wisconsin, Michigan and New Hampshire have laws
against state facilities providing competition with private enterprise, but
nevertheless have on-site subsidized child-care facilities. Such laws are
ubiquitous, she said, and the facilities can be justified. Senator Kolodny
said that Humanities faculty and classified staff are now coimdtted to fund-
raising for this endosent, out of genuine concern, and it appears to be at
odds with the plans explained today. Dr. Cardon said the majority of staff
input did not support on-site childcare, illustrating the difficulty of the
entire drive by the variety of the needs.

Senator Witte suggested the Senate might be an appropriate body to come up with
suggestions for the kinds of projects, providing leadership to the faculty, and
then send out a survey, perhaps in April, to the General Faculty. She
suggested it might be added to the next meeting, i.e. a brainstorming session.
Dr. Cardon said he would encourage any response from the faculty, but they have
had detailed discussion with most colleges. Senator Witte thought the Senate
might provide an even broader view. Senator Beigel noted that suggestions will
be drawn from as large a base as possible, but no one unit will make final
determinations. Dr. Rehm thanked Dr. Cardon for speaking with the Senate on
this topic.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON 1991/92-1992/93 ACADENIC CALENDARS: Senator Butler

asked Senators to turn to the calendars placed on their desks today. He said
this advance calendar was developed on request from the Regents staff, to

provide a five-year overview. Senator Butler said the Calendar Ccmittee has
discussed this thoroughly. He moved for approval of the 1991/92 and 1992/93
calendars, with the understanding that if necessary, revisions can be suthìitted
to the Senate in the future. His motion (88/89*32) was seconded. Senator
Garcia asked about the bill before the Legislature which would place the Martin
Luther King Holiday on President's Day. Senator Butler said if that bill is
approved, the University would turn to the Regents and to the Council of Presi-
dents for direction, and suhmit any recormiended changes to the Faculty Senate.
A voice vote indicated unanimous approval (calendars are appended to these
Minutes).

ANNUAL REPORT FROM SENATE REPRESENTATIVE TO INTECOLLEGIATE ATHLETIC COMMITTEE:
Dr. Mary Hendrix said she would like to highlight some of the issues in her
annual Intercollegiate Athletic COErEnittee (lAC) report to the Senate (appended

to these Minutes): (1) President Kof fier asked the lAC to provide him with
recomendations regarding the drug testing program for student athletes, and it
was the conmittee's unanimous opinion that the current program is successful
and should not be changed. (2) The IAC's Subcontnittee on Academic Progress of
Student Athletes, chaired by Dr. Kathryn Russell, presented two reccmnendations

to lAC which were unanimously approved: Coaches are requested to keep class
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time missed to an absolute minimum; any schedule which requires the student to
miss 5 or more consecutive class days, or more than 10 class days per semester
must be approved by the lAC. Arid secondly, no off-campus competition may be
scheduled during the time period beginning with the last two days of scheduled
classes through the last day of finals unless such competition is part of the
approved PAC-lO or NCAA conference/tournament/championship schedule; exceptions
must be approved by the lAC. (3) The Men's 1988-89 Golf Schedule was suliidtted
to the lAC due to the new missed class policy because two tournaments exceeded
the allowed class time missed. The lAC reccnTnended Dr. Dempsey discuss this
problem, in view of the national aspect of golf course accessibility only dur-
ing the week, with the PAC-lO. lAC also suggested that golf team iiiibers sign
"player agreement to perform academically" contracts, similar to those
requested from the baseball team last year. (4) lAC was petitioned to con-
sider men's hockey and soccer as two potential varsity sports, and the addition
of two new (required) women's sports. Although lAC felt it was not now
possible, it could be reconsidered in the future. (5) The lAC voted to distri-
bute student basketball tickets using the lottery approach; however, students
disapproved, and ASUA petitioned lAC to establish the "f irst-'come, f irst-

served" system. lAC agreed, if the distribution was managed effectively and no
class time was missed. ASUA established rules and regulations governing the
distribution, and tickets were distributed accordingly on November 1. Letters
of complaint continued to be directed to lAC, however, and Dr. Dempsey
suggested that this issue should be acted on officially in the Spring Student
election process; ASUA will report back to the IPC with a final presentation
concerning the sale of tickets.

Dr. Hendrix said that since this is her last report to the Senate as its repre-
sentative to the lAC, she wanted to take this oortunity to say how much she
enjoyed working with the members of the Intercollegiate Athletics Ccmiittee,
especially Dr. Cedric Dempsey, Dr. Paul Capp, arid Dr. Robert Sankey, to name a
few. "I want to point out how truly lucky this University is to have such an
interdisciplinary comnittee, which can tackle important problems and concerns
regarding our student athletes and our popular athletic program. I would like

to wish them luck with their future endeavors."

Senator Peterson asked what effect travel time has had on basketball student
athletes, and what is the reason for this schedule. Dr. Dempsey said he
believed only two days of missed class time was involved: the team doesn't
leave until after the last class on the day preceding the game; and the reasons
for the schedule changes are related to television. Senator Garcia asked what
the order of magnitude might be for exemptions for ten class days a semester:
once, a little bit or all of the time. Dr. Hendrix said two sports are greatly
affected, golf and potentially men's baseball. The problem with golf is that
the golf courses are available only during the week, and whenever lAC is peti-
tioned to approve a schedule, it generally does not exceed 12 to 14 days total
class days missed, and 15 days may have been the maximum. Dr. Dempsey con-
firmed that the only sports really affected are men's and women's golf, and
perhaps baseball. Senator Fleming asked whether ten days of missed classes
meant ten days in one course. Dr. Hendrix said the ten days would not be con-
secutive, but would tend to be spread out, missing no more than two or three
consecutive days. Senator Mautner asked about the graduation rate of students
in the major sports and whether any studies have been done on the graduates to
see what level of success they have achieved. Dr. Hendrix said when she
presented her annual report last year, included were statistics developed by
Dr. Kathryn Russell; this was provided as an addendum to her report, and was
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appended to a later set of Minutes. She said she does have some additional
information, fran the same academic period, which she could provide in an
addendum report if the Senate uld be interested in having that. The analysis
is on-going, she reported, conducted by the Academic Progress Subccmittee.
Dr. Rehrn thanked Dr. Hendrix for her service on the Intercollegiate Athletic
Comnittee, and requested a round of applause.

ANNUAL REPORT FROM INTEIOLLIATE ATHLETICS: Dr. Cedric Dempsey introduced
Dr. Gayle Hopkins, Assistant Director for Academic Services; John Perrin,
Assistant Director for Financial Affairs; Bob Bockrath, Associate Director of
Operations; and Dr. Mary Roby, Associate Programs Director. He said he wanted
to recognize Dr. Roby, who is retiring in June after 30 years of exemplary
service and national leadership. The Senate responded with a round of
applause. He said he also wanted to thank Dr. Hendrix for her service and
contributions to lAC, which he has found to be the best working corrmittee with
which he has ever had the privilege of being associated.

Dr. Dempsey said 1987-88 was a very good year, and probably the most competi-
tive, in the history of intercollegiate athletics at the University of Arizona.
Our overall sports program was ranked sixth in the nation, UA's first year in
the top ten. Five coaches were recognized by their peers for outstanding
achievements as district, conference or national Coach of the Year. Acadani-
cally, Intercollegiate Athletics was able to report to the Regents that foot-
ball and basketball student athletes had obtained the highest GPAS in the last
decade: 103 achieved 3.0 or better. The graduation rate for student athletes
needs to be carefully analyzed because it depends on what factors are included,
since sane students graduate from different schools than those in which they
originally enrolled. He said it is more important that they graduate; less
important is where or when they graduate. Dr. Dempsey said he would like to
recognize one student athlete who has graduated and in l987-88 became the first
UA student athlete to receive the NCAA's Top Six Award: Chuck Cecil was
awarded that distinct honor, on the basis of academic and athletic prowess. He
said ten University alumni participated in the 1988 Sunmer Olympics.

Dr. Dempsey said the administrative staff of the Athletic Department, at its
administrative retreat, had the pleasure of meeting with the Cormuittee of
Eleven last surier and discussed various concepts and ideas, and from the
ccmnents they received, are attempting to improve their corrinunication skills
this year. For example, the department is utilizing Lo Que Pasa to corírnunicate
better the athletic happenings and issues, including the recently donated
vehicle for handicapped student transportation on campus. Additionally, there
has been an attempt to integrate through some academic programs activities
within the department, and they have been working with Extended University on
sane projects. The largest class ever attended through Extended University was
Lute Olson's basketball class, he reported, providing service to the public and
the university corrunity. He said the department is also working with Exercise
and Sports Science and the College of Medicine on developing a sports medicine
seminar in April. Dr. Dempsey said the administrative staff also had the
pleasure of meeting with President Koff 1er to review his philosophy, direction,
and concepts of how they might move forward with their program to ensure its
integration with the university corrmunity.

Thrning to the financial report, he said the department believed the 198788
year has presented the best posture to date. Dr. Dempsey said the main goal is
to maintain a $.5 million reserve; the balance at the fiscal end of 1988 was
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$883,000, and this is the first opportunity since 1984, when severe cuts in the
budget were made, to improve the budgetary situation of sports other than
football and basketball. Operating budgets in all areas of the department have
been monitored closely, and the present results indicate success. Some dollars
have been returned to the sports cut in 1984, and this will be reflected in
next year's report.

Dr. Dempsey said sometimes people misinterpret the dollars the department
receives related to television. There is a revenue-sharing program in the PAC-
10 Conference. Throughout the conference, television income is shared; parti-
cipating teams keep 60 percent, and the conference, 40 percent, which is split
10 ways. Budget planning is based on the 40 percent concept; excess dollars
come from the times the department appears on television. In the basketball
tournament last year, the final four teams received a ballpark figure of
$1,250,000, but the PAC-lO as part of its formula for post-season basketball
activity, the participating team receives an expense budget, and all other
dollars are shared equally. So every other conference school shared the same
amount of net dollars from the tournament. He said the same applies to sorne of
the football bowl games. If it is $550,000, a team gets to retain all of it,
although much is eaten up through expenses. Anything over that is shared
within the Conference. PAC-lO participation in the Rose Bowl generates about
$530,000 a year to each participating school, after the participating team
receives its expenses from the budget.

Senator Epstein said she found a letter regarding increase in basketball
tickets in conflict with the rosy surplus described, in view of the wording
"are necessitated by the increasing financial demands of intercollegiate
athletics." Dr. Dempsey said the goal is to maintain a $.5 million budget
reserve for down periods of time, and dollars have been reintroduced back into
budgets of previously cut sports. The priority seating program generated about
$235,000 more; the budget is expected to be about $450,000 higher, so some
budgetary problems still exist unless they dig into reserves. Senator Epstein
cc*rrnented that this seemed a backwards way of getting more money--forcing
everyone to make a contribution to the Wildcat Club instead of just increasing
the price of the ticket, and letting the individual decide. Dr. Dempsey said
they are doing both in basketball, but not raising ticket prices or changing
priority seating in football--it's a marketing situation. He noted that the
lAC reviews all these policies, and sometimes they agree and sometimes not.
The basketball ticket matter was revised somewhat, and lAC did agree with the
concept.

Dr. Cole, referring to the funds which were shared after expenses when UA went
to the Final Four, wondered if our revenue would decrease by $600,000. Dr.

Dempsey said that the department does not schedule that kind of post-season
inccme. Senator Ganapol said one hears about scholarships given to a Univer-
sity in the naine of a player, and he wondered what kind of revenue is generated
in this fashion. Dr. Dempsey responded that such funds go directly into the
University's general scholarship funds. Senator Barrett asked how much money
is involved in a televised game. Dr. Dempsey said they vary between $110,000
and $125,000--60 percent of that sum. And the 40 percent is divided ten ways.
He said the five games scheduled will net the university a little over $250,000
above its share in the conference. Dr. Rehm thanked Dr. Dempsey and his staff
for providing the Senate with this report. Dr. Dempsey said this is the only
place he likes to corne when the seats are nearly empty: it indicates there is

no concern.
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DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON ASUA PROPOSAL TO OBTAIN ENDORSEMENT OF FULL VOTING
PRIVILEGES FOR STUDENT REGENT: Senator Stender said this year House Bill 2021,
which passed the House Education Corrmittee 15-O, would provide a vote for the
Student Regent. He said ASE.JA is asking the Senate for endorsement of the
passage of this bill, and he so moved (motion 88/89-33). The motion was
seconded and approved unanimously on a voice vote.

The meeting adjourned at 4:31 p.m.

Respectfully su1xnitted,

George W. Ridge, Jr., Secretary

MOTIONS APPROVED AT MEETING OF FEBRUARY 13, 1989:

88/89-32 Approval of 1991/92-1992/93 Academic Calendars
88/89-33 Endorsement of Student Regent voting rights

DOCUMENTS ATTACHED TO THESE MINUTES:

1991/92-1993/93 Academic Calendar
Annual Report to the Faculty Senate frQ Senate Representative to the

Intercollegiate Athletic Coninittee
Annual Report to the Faculty Senate from Intercollegiate Athletics




